## The Profession

## Professional Notes

#### WARD Honored

Robert E. Ward of Stanford University and a former Association President has been awarded one of the three annual awards of the Japan Foundation of Tokyo. Other awards this year went to John W. Hall of Yale University and Toyo Bunko, the East Asian Library of Tokyo, which has the most distinguished collection of historical materials of China and Japan. The award carries with it a gift of five million yen (approximately \$17,400). Past awards have gone to Ambassador Edwin O. Reischauer and to Senator J. William Fulbright.

## WILDAVSKY Appointment

Aaron Wildavsky of the University of California, Berkeley, has been appointed President of the Russell Sage Foundation. The Foundation, established in 1907, is one of the country's oldest general purpose foundations. For the past three decades, it has devoted its research and developmental programs to the uses of social science in identifying and meeting the needs of society.

## LANDER College Department of Political Science

Lander College in Greenwood, South Carolina, has announced the establishment of a Department of Political Science. It was formerly a part of a Department of Social Science. The new Chairman is William Ricketson.

## US Army RUSSIAN Institute

The US Army Russian Institute, located in Garmisch, Germany, is currently conducting a two-year program of graduate level studies pertaining primarily to the armed forces, politics, history, economics, sociology, literature and geography of the Soviet Union, and secondarily, of East Europe. In supplement of its formal program, outside specialists from academic institutions, government, and industry are periodically invited to lecture, either in English or Russian, at the Institute. The Institute is able to defray transportation expenses for travel within Europe, and to provide a modest honorarium and to assist in accommodations. Since the Institute cannot afford to pay transportation costs from the United States, it is interested in engaging scholars in Soviet Studies who may be traveling in Europe

or participating in conferences or courses in Europe. For further information write Major Edward H. Cabaniss IV, Executive Officer, U.S. Army Institute for Advanced Russian and East European Studies, APO New York 09053.

## Senate Select Committee on INTELLIGENCE

The U.S. Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, chaired by Senator Daniel K. Inouye, with Senator Howard H. Baker, Jr., as Vice Chairman, is mandated among other obligations to study the "desirability of developing charters for each intelligence agency or department." This project will be carried out under a subcommittee chaired by Senator Walter D. Huddleston with Senator Mark O. Hatfield as Vice Chairman.

As the Subcommittee begins this effort, they would appreciate hearing from any interested scholars. Particularly, they would like to receive any papers (published or not), notices of ongoing research, or reflections, thoughts, suggestions or ideas which interested scholars believe would assist the Subcommittee in its work.

Please direct correspondence to: Stan A. Taylor, Select Committee on Intelligence, G-308 Dirksen Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20510.

## International Decade of OCEAN EXPLORATION

The National Science Foundation's Office for the International Decade of Ocean Exploration (IDOE) has established a Marine Science Affairs program to support research on the social, economic, political, and managerial implications of the IDOE scientific program. This program consists of long-term, multi-disciplinary oceanographic projects in four major programs: Environmental Quality, Environmental Forecasting, Seabed Assessment, and Living Resources.

Emphasis in the Marine Science Affairs program will be on: (1) the public policy implications of new knowledge generated by IDOE scientific programs; and (2) research likely to help improve the conduct and management of the IDOE program.

Among the kinds of public policy issues that may be addressed are the social, political, and economic implications of improved long-range weather and climate forecasts; the legal and regulatory implications of new findings in marine pollution research; the resource manage-

ment implications of a capability to predict coastal upwelling; and the foreign policy implications of improved environmental predictive capabilities. Collaboration with ongoing IDOE scientific projects is seen as particularly important for analysis of these kinds of problems.

Problems associated with the conduct and management of the IDOE and other large environmental research programs include those involved with the international IDOE program; the effectiveness of decentralized forms of scientific management; the nature of communication within the oceanographic community; and the effectiveness of mechanisms for getting IDOE findings to potential users. Proposals for workshops and symposia to convey significant research from both the IDOE scientific and marine science affairs projects will also be considered for support under this category.

The program will begin with about \$200,000 in Fiscal Year 1977. Additional information on the IDOE scientific program and the Marine Science Affairs program may be obtained by contacting: Program Manager, Marine Science Affairs Program, Office for the International Decade of Ocean Exploration, National Science Foundation, Washington, D.C. 20550. Phone: 202/632-7356.

#### **HUMAN RIGHTS** Documents Publication

The Tarlton Law Library of the University of Texas School of Law has announced the release of its new monthly publication, the *Checklist of Human Rights Documents*, edited by Win-Shin Chiang and published in cooperation with the United States Institute of Human Rights.

The Checklist is divided into three major sections. The first section is a bibliographic listing of documents issued by international, national, non-governmental, and special organizations as well as commercial publications in the field of international protection of human rights. Some of the organizations included are the United Nations, the Council of Europe, the Organization of American States, the International Labour Organisation, UNESCO, the United States Congress, and the World Peace Through Law Center.

The second section lists instruments of accession and ratification received by the United Nations to conventions and protocols of human rights. The third section consists of Announcements where planned and upcoming events and activities such as conferences to be held, seminars to be conducted and courses to be offered are publicized.

The first issue of the *Checklist* is a cumulative one, covering the period from January through May 1976. The cost of this issue is \$5.00 per copy.

Beginning with the next issue, volume 1, number 6, June 1976, the *Checklist* will be published on a monthly basis. Subscriptions are accepted on a yearly basis only, at the rate of \$25.00 per annum, from June through May.

Individuals interested in this publication should write to: Secretary, *Checklist of Human Rights Documents*, Tarlton Law Library, School of Law, University of Texas, 2500 Red River, Austin, Texas 78705. All orders must be accompanied by payment in full. Make your check payable to: The University of Texas Law School Foundation.

### U.S. House Subcommittee on Emergency TRADE LEGISLATION

The House Subcommittee on International Trade and Commerce will conduct studies leading to public hearings during the first six months of 1977 on the advisability of revising or repealing section 5(b) of the Trading With the Enemy Act of 1917. This section authorizes the President to exercise extensive controls over international economic transactions in time of declared national emergency. Since the nation has been in a declared state of emergency since 1933, these authorities are in effect available for the day-to-day conduct of foreign policy. They are currently used by the administration to impose trade embargoes on North Korea, Vietnam, Cambodia, and Cuba, and for routine export controls normally exercised under the temporarily-lapsed Export Administration Act.

The Subcommittee recently published a complete legislative and administrative history of section 5(b) entitled, "Trading With the Enemy: Legislative and Executive Documents Concerning Regulation of International Transactions in Time of Declared National Emergency." This volume is available in limited quantities from the Committee on International Relations, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 20515, and for \$2.75 from the Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

The Subcommittee would like to hear from scholars and other interested people engaged in analyzing possible changes in U.S. laws to provide a better basis for both routine and emergency foreign economic and trade policy. People doing work or wishing to present views on U.S. foreign economic policy, particularly with reference to emergency trade controls, asset controls, trade embargoes, and related legal and policy questions, are invited to communicate with the Subcommittee at 707 H.O.B. Annex No. 1, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 20515 (202—225-3246).

## WOMEN's Bibliography

The Center for the American Woman and Politics (CAWP) has announced the publication of Voluntary Participation Among Women in the United States: A Selected Bibliography, 1950-1976. This bibliography provides access to information about the nature, extent, and political impact of U.S. women's voluntary activities and affiliations. The bibliography has emerged from the Center's focus on voluntary activity in its 1974-75 Florence Eagleton Grants Program. It reflects CAWP's continuing

#### **Professional Notes**

efforts to develop and disseminate knowledge about women's public roles.

The bibliography contains citations to published, unpublished, and ongoing work regarding the political, social, psychological, or economic character of the voluntary participation of women in the United States. Included are both theoretical analyses and reports of research. Studies concerning the ideology, motivations, and rewards of women's volunteerism are also included.

Citations in the 30-page bibliography are arranged according to their format: bibliographies; directories and encyclopedias; periodicals; books, monographs, and reports; articles; dissertations and unpublished papers; research in progress. An author index including listings for co-authors is also provided. The bibliography is available for \$3.00, pre-paid, from CAWP, Eagleton Institute of Politics, Rutgers University, New Brunswick, New Jersey 08901. Further inquiries should be directed to Kathy Stanwick, Research and Information Associate, CAWP.

#### NORDIC Society

The Conference Group on Nordic Society desires to locate members of the APSA interested in research and teaching on the Scandinavian countries. A questionnaire is currently being circulated to all individuals who are actively engaged in research and teaching in the area. The questionnaire is designed to construct a directory of published and current social science research. If you teach or do social science research on Scandinavia and have not received a copy of the questionnaire, would you please write to the address below for a questionnaire. If you are only interested in securing the Directory or finding out about visiting lecturers, research opportunities, and workshops, please indicate your interest to us. All inquiries should be addressed to: Professor Robert B. Kvavik, University of Minnesota, Department of Political Science, 267 19th Avenue South, 1414 Social Sciences Building, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455.

The Conference Group on Nordic Society was created by the Council for European Studies in response to initiatives taken at the 1976 annual meeting of the Society for the Advancement of Scandinavian Studies at Austin, Texas. The Conference Group will be based at the Center for Northwest European Language and Area Studies at the University of Minnesota.

#### ASIAN AFFAIRS Representative

The Department of East Asian Languages and Literature, University of Wisconsin, is now acting as the North American Representative for the Institute of Asian Affairs, Hamburg, West Germany. Subscription information and sample copies of the Institute's publications, China aktuell (monthly, in German) and PRC Official Activities and Monthly Bibliography (in

English), are available on request from: The Department of East Asian Languages and Literature/Attention: Official Activities, Van Hise Hall 1216, University of Wisconsin, Madison, Wisconsin 53706.

#### PRESIDENTIAL DEBATES

George F. Bishop of the Behavioral Sciences Laboratory of the University of Cincinnati, Cincinnati, Ohio 45221, is interested in hearing from researchers interested in publishing studies of the Presidential and Vice Presidential Debates (and the 1976 Campaign).

### **PAR** Symposium

In 1977 the Public Administration Review is planning to publish a symposium on the decline and death of public organizations. The symposium will emphasize innovative approaches to coping with retrenchment pressures and smoothing termination processes. These strategies and tactics may be derived from conceptual discussions, case studies, or aggregate analyses of organizations. Manuscripts should be between 15 and 25 pages. Proposals submitted by practitioners are especially welcome. Two-page proposals and inquiries should be submitted by April 15, 1977 and be addressed to: Charles H. Levine, Symposium Editor, The Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public Affairs, Syracuse University, Syracuse, New York 13210.

#### LOYOLA Doctoral Program

The Department of Political Science, Loyola University of Chicago, has instituted a new doctoral program. Beginning in September, 1977, the Department will provide a distinctive doctoral program in Normative Political Theory and American Politics and Policy. The uniqueness of the program is in its focus on applying concepts and traditions regarding the values and purposes of political order to the issues and processes of policy formation and its impact in the American political system. Studies will range from theory to behavioralism and from local politics to the intricacies of the policy process at the national level. In the course of the program the student will have the opportunity to examine such concepts as political ethics, the "good" government, political order, and political systems.

Teaching and Research Assistants are available for qualified students. Persons interested in further information should contact the Director of Graduate Studies, Department of Political Science, Loyola University, Chicago, Illinois 60626.

#### JAG Journal Special Issue

The JAG Journal, which is currently published three times a year by the Office of the Judge Advocate General of the Navy, plans to devote the Fall 1977 issue to international legal problems.

The Journal, which follows a law review format, solicits Articles as well as Notes and Comments for this issue to be submitted no later than April 1, 1977. Submissions should focus on international legal issues of interest to the military community such as: law of the sea, airspace, laws of war, status of forces, etc.

For further information and for manuscript submissions write: Charles L. Cochran, Editor, Department of Political Science, U.S. Naval Academy, Annapolis, Maryland 21402.

## **NATIVE AMERICANS Study**

James Bryant of the University of Wisconsin Center—Rock County is interested in hearing from other political scientists interested in the role of Native Americans in the American political system. Especially desired are papers dealing with Indians and public policy, reservation politics, and protest movements. All communications can be forwarded to James Bryant, Instructor in Political Science, University of Wisconsin Center—Rock County, 2909 Kellogg Avenue, Janesville, Wisconsin 53545.

## MANUSCRIPTS Welcomed

Interproject Publishers will welcome manuscripts for a series of short monographs dealing with the application of theoretical insights developed by political scientists to current public policy problems, or with the derivation of theoretical implications from existing or proposed policies. Manuscripts for this series should be limited to not more than 160 pages (typewritten, double-spaced, including notes and references). The publishers also seek shorter manuscripts (about 10,000 words or less) for a forthcoming scholarly journal, tentatively titled Intervention: The Journal of Activist Theorists. For further information write to Robert C. Natale, Publisher, Interproject Publishers, P.O. Box 13, Brentwood, Maryland 20722

## Dissertations on JAPAN and KOREA

Doctoral Dissertations on Japan and Korea, 1969-1974: A Classified Bibliographical Listing of International Research is the latest guide to academic work on Asia compiled and edited by Frank Joseph Shulman. This publication contains nearly 1500 entries for research undertaken at universities throughout the United States and in 15 other countries. The entries provide detailed bibliographical data including information about the availability of the dissertation typescripts and the location of published thesis summaries in Dissertation Abstracts International. Three indexes-by author, degreeawarding institution, and subject—are included. The entire volume constitutes the first supplement to Shulman's Japan and Korea: An Annotated Bibliography of Doctoral Dissertations in Western Languages, 1877-1969 (Chicago: American Library Association, 1970).

Copies of this 78-page supplement may be obtained free of charge directly from the publisher. Write to: Ms. Gloria Worrell, University Microfilms International, 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106.

#### MLA WOMEN'S Publications

The Modern Language Association's Commission on the Status of Women in the Profession has published three pamphlets relating to the status of women in the academic community which may be of interest to political scientists. They are:

Careers and Couples: An Academic Question, edited by Lenore Hoffman and Gloria DeSole. The paperbound edition is \$3.50 prepaid. This collection of 19 essays and documents discusses the efforts of academic couples to resolve the conflicts between careers and their personal lives.

Academic Women, Sex Discrimination and the Law, revised edition. Edited by Adrian Trinsley, Elaine Reuben and Diane Cruthers. The edition is \$1.25 prepaid. The volume outlines legal resources available to women who have experienced discrimination.

Unladylike and Unprofessional: Academic Women and Academic Unions, edited by Elaine Reuben and Lenore Hoffman. The edition is \$2.50 prepaid. The volume is a collection of essays on the experience of women involved in academic unions.

The volumes, with a 50c handling charge for each order, may be ordered from: Publications Center, Modern Language Association, 62 Fifth Avenue, New York, New York 10011.

#### Conference Group on GERMAN Politics

The Conference Group on German Politics (CGGP) announces the publication of its 1977 Research Directory, which lists the published research of its membership during the past five years together with unpublished work and research in progress. A copy of the 200-page Directory is being sent to all CGGP members. A limited number of copies are also available to other interested groups and individuals at the price of \$3.00. Please order from Prof. David P. Conradt, CGGP Research Director, Department of Political Science, 107 Peabody Hall, University of Florida, Gainesville, Florida 32611.

Also, the McCloy Fund has asked the Conference Group on Germany Politics to undertake an oral history project in the United States and Germany on the topic of the establishment and early beginnings of the Federal Republic. A number of leading actors such as Lucius Clay, John J. McCloy, and members of the German constituent Assembly will be interviewed and brought together. Political scientists and historians and others active in the late 40s in Germany may contact the CGGP, Box 345, Durham, New Hampshire 03842.

#### Alternative CAREER Survey

To address some of the problems inherent in the projected surplus of Ph.S.'s the Higher Education Research Institute (HERI) in Los Angeles has launched a project, funded by the Ford and National Science Foundations, to identify nontraditional job markets for academics and determine entry points for new Ph.D. recipients.

Since information about the migration of Ph.D.s into and out of academic employment and within or between academic institutions and business is the weakest link in the knowledge of manpower flows, HERI will first endeavor to refine projections of job availability by collecting data on mobility of doctorate holders. The HERI study will determine the most fruitful nontraditional markets and whether they represent "enrichment" or serious "underutilization" or underemployment of Ph.D.s. It will also suggest new areas for productive employment.

HERI will survey those in nontraditional jobs to determine why doctorate holders take such employment and to evaluate job satisfaction and other career outcomes. The study will compare backgrounds, training, and attitudes of those in traditional and nontraditional careers.

To analyze the reasons behind the moves of mobile doctorate holders, the HERI study will ask such questions as: Were Ph.D.s attracted to new jobs by good offers, or were they forced from previous jobs? Are those who change jobs in the current market happier in their new jobs? How could intersectoral moves be encouraged or reduced in the future?

The study will sample 15,000 doctorate holders from 14 science (physical, biological, and social) and engineering fields who have moved out of or into nonacademic jobs in the last three years. The nontraditional employment areas into which senior personnel have moved represent potential new markets for science and engineering doctorates.

HERI will also survey Ph.D.s who have moved between academic institutions, from academic or research to administrative positions within a college, university, or research organization, or within or between business firms. The study will explore the career patterns, characteristics, and routes of access of the highly mobile Ph.D.s.

The study has three major objectives:

- 1. To identify nontraditional job markets outside academe which offer satisfaction and utilize science and engineering backgrounds. The study will evaluate the extent to which these nontraditional markets can absorb the expected surplus of Ph.D.s and the "push and pull" factors experienced by movers.
- 2. To determine potential entry points for new degree recipients by looking at careers of current doctorate holders.
- 3. To collect data on the occupational mobility of science and engineering Ph.D.s in nontradi-

tional fields, with particular attention to the "fine" fields, those specializations within major areas.

HERI will identify the sample population through professional science and engineering associations, the academic departments of 160 colleges and universities, and 200 major U.S. corporations listed in the *Fortune* 500. It will solicit participation through advertisements in several major national publications.

Requirements for participation in the study include a Ph.D. in any of the following fields: economics, mathematics, chemistry, physics, sociology, biology, political science, anthropology, psychology, civil engineering, electrical engineering, mechanical engineering or zoology.

HERI is seeking the participation of Ph.D.s who hold a nontraditional or unusual job outside the academic or traditional research areas, or who have changed employers or job functions within the past three years. Those who would like to participate in the one-year study should complete the coupon below and return it to HERI to receive the study questionnaire.

To: Higher Education Research Institute

I would like to participate in the study of

have a Ph.D. in a science or engineering field. Please send me your questionnaire.
Name
Street
City
StateZip
Field of Ph.D

## Return to:

Higher Education Research Institute 924 Westwood Boulevard/Suite 850 Los Angeles, California 90024

#### **DISARMAMENT** Center Publication

The Center for the Study of Armament and Disarmament of California State University, Los Angeles, 5151 State University Drive, Los Angeles, California 90032, has published a new work in its Political Issues Series. The volume, available from the Center, is entitled Arms Traffic: An Introduction and Bibliography and is by Arthur Gillingham.

#### **INTERFUTURE** Scholars

Year of Ph.D.\_

Sophomores and freshmen in Canada and the U.S.A. may apply this spring to undertake accredited independent study projects as Inter-

Future Scholars next year in Belgium, Britain, Holland, Ireland, Ivory Coast, Jamaica, and Ghana. InterFuture is a non-profit educational organization headquartered at the Graybar Building, 420 Lexington Avenue, Suite 2911, New York, New York 10017.

Students selected to be InterFuture Scholars will begin this summer to plan cross-cultural investigations which will take them in 1978 to a European country for the spring and/or a developing nation for the summer. After conducting a North American pilot study, each participant will live abroad with local families or students, while carrying out a study—in French, English, or Dutch—with the help of a local expert. On return, the IF Scholar presents his or her findings to campus and community audiences in North America.

### **DIPLOMATIC** Archives Availability

Over the last 15 years the Historical Office of the Department of State has periodically surveyed the public availability of diplomatic archives throughout the world and has published the results in the form of a mimeographed publication for the use of interested researchers and institutions. These surveys were compiled primarily on the basis of reports supplied by American diplomatic missions abroad regarding the pertinent policies and practices of the governments to which they were accredited. The current versions of this survey, which incorporates information compiled over the last two years, has been issued for the first time in print under the auspices of the Bureau of Public Affairs in the Department of State. Copies may be obtained by writing to the Public Correspondence Division, Office of Media Services, Bureau of Public Affairs, Department of State, Washington, D.C. 20520.

## Joint Committee on Research on PHILANTHROPY

The Joint Committee on Research, sponsored by the Council on Foundations and the Foundation Center, is interested in contacting social scientists engaged in or planning research on philanthropy, including analyses of the history and current structure and functioning of philanthropic institutions and activities. The Committee's interest is to increase scholarly research on philanthropy by fostering communication among scholars working in this area, by reviewing proposals, and by facilitating funding of those proposals that are of particular merit. The Committee is also interested in learning about instructional programs, including courses and seminars in graduate and professional schools on the topic of philanthropy. The Committee itself is not a funding agency, but it can be a useful information and referral source for scholars.

Members of the Committee are: William J. Baumol, Professor of Economics, New York University; Thomas R. Buckman, President,

The Foundation Center; Fred C. Cole, President, Council on Library Resources; James Stacy Coles, President, The Research Corporation; David F. Freeman, President, Council on Foundations, Inc.; Marion Fremont-Smith, Partner, Choate, Hall & Stewart; Robert F. Goheen, Chairman, Council on Foundations; Barry D. Karl, Professor of History, The University of Chicago; Robert M. Lumiansky, President, American Council of Learned Societies; Robert K. Merton, University Professor, Columbia University; Eleanor B. Sheldon, President, Social Science Research Council; John G. Simon, Professor of Law, Yale University; and Logan Wilson, Emeritus President, American Council on Education.

Contact the Joint Committee on Research, Hugh F. Cline, Chairman, Joint Committee on Research, Educational Testing Service, Princeton, New Jersey 08540.

#### **NUCLEAR** Proliferation Curb

The Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for International Security Affairs is interested in new ideas for halting the spread of nuclear weapons. To be of use, such ideas must include concrete suggestions for curbing nuclear proliferation. Better proposals may be printed in a report published by the Department of Defense.

For details please write to: Dr. Martin E. Goldstein, Assistant to Deputy Director, Negotiations and Arms Control, OASD/ISA/PD/NAC, The Pentagon, Room 4B748, Washington, D.C. 20301.

## SOUTHERN ILLINOIS-Carbondale Community Development Services

"Community Development Services at Southern Illinois University-Carbondale," the nation's oldest graduate training program in community development, announces the establishment of specialized training concentrations in six professional areas many of which have been of interest to applied political scientists: community organizing (leading to occupational roles in community action programs, minority rights organizations, cooperatives, etc.); community development administration (leading to careers in local, state, and regional human services programs); community planning (providing a background for work in social planning, international development, and environmental protection); community relations training (related to occupations such as affirmative action officers, minority group counseling, and human relations training); community education (an approach which stresses the change agent aspect schools can have in local communities); and community development research (applied social science research to design and evaluate effective community development programs).

In addition to these specialized concentrations, the 42 credit hour program also offers the possibility of an individualized training concentration designed by the student to satisfy his/her particular academic or career goals.

For further information about the program please write to the Chairperson, Community Development Services, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, Illinois 62901.

#### IDAHO Journal

The *Idaho Journal of Politics* has recently been established to bring responsible and intelligent scholarship to bear on Idaho politics and government. The *Journal* welcomes all articles from the various fields within political science, and is particularly interested in research on Idaho and the West. Manuscripts should be submitted in duplicate to the editor: Gregory A. Raymond, Department of Political Science, Boise State University, Boise, Idaho 83725.

### SECRECY Study

Professor Stanton K. Tefft of Wake Forest University is preparing a reader with the topic, Secrecy: A Cross-Cultural Perspective, which focused on a cross-cultural perspective on the role of secrecy in society. Papers are being requested for possible inclusion that deal with comparative analysis of secrecy in the modern or tribal world as well as specific case studies of secret organizations of any sort whether political, religious or social. He is also interested in papers dealing with family secrecy, corporation secrecy, governmental secrecy and related topics. Send manuscripts by June 1, 1977 to Stanton K. Tefft, Department of Sociology and Anthropology, Wake Forest University, Winston-Salem, North Carolina 27109,

## SURVEY RESEARCH Center

For the 30th consecutive year, the Survey Research Center of the Institute for Social Research at the University of Michigan will hold a Summer Institute in Survey Research Techniques from June 27, 1977, to August 20, 1977.

The Institute is designed to meet some of the educational and training needs of men and women engaged in business, government research and other statistical work, and also to meet the needs of graduate students and university instructors interested in quantitative research in the social sciences.

For further information concerning specific dates, courses, fees, housing, etc., please write to Helene J. Hitchcock, Administrative Manager, Office of the Director, Survey Research Center, Institute for Social Research, P.O. Box 1248, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106.

#### **EAST AFRICA Seminar**

For the fifth year, Syracuse University will offer a five-week seminar in East Africa during July and August, 1977. The program will focus on comparative patterns of development in

contemporary Africa. Undergraduates, graduates, and teachers are eligible to participate in the seminar which carrier six hours of graduate or undergraduate credit in social science.

Marshall H. Segall, Chairman of the Social Science department of the Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public Affairs at Syracuse University, will direct the program for the second year. Professor Segall, a cross-cultural psychologist with extensive experience in African studies, is currently doing research in East Africa on a grant from the National Science Foundation.

The seminar begins approximately July 18, 1977 in Nairobi, Kenya. For two weeks participants will attend lectures given by Kenya educators and government officials, and will visit schools, clinics and cooperatives in the Nairobi area. Three weeks will be spent in travel in Kenya and Tanzania covering sites of historical and cultural importance, over areas of wide contrast physically and ecologically, and a cross-section of socioeconomic conditions.

Applications and additional information may be obtained from the Division of International Programs Abroad, Syracuse University, 335 Comstock Avenue, Syracuse, New York 13210.

#### WOMEN'S Award

The Committee on the Status of Women in the Profession of the Western Political Science Association is administering the first annual competition of the Western Political Science Association and the WPSA Committee on the Status of Women for the outstanding article on Women and Politics. The award carries with it a stipend of \$100. Any political scientist may submit an article; the award winner must be or become a member of the Western Political Science Association.

The deadline for submission is March 1, 1977. No previously published material may be submitted. Please submit three copies of the article and a 100-word abstract, which will not be returned. Articles should be sent to: Dr. Ellen Boneparth, Department of Political Science, San Jose State University, San Jose, California 95192.

#### Center for FIELD Research

The Center for Field Research screens and referees proposals for the support of field research which can utilize laymen as the labor force. In return for the opportunity to work with professional investigators, qualified applicants underwrite the project financially—covering the expenses of the research and the researcher.

The Center is not an endowed source of funds. It is a non-traditional vehicle for raising public support for projects of high merit and has, in the last five years, contributed nearly a million dollars in funding and a million and a half

man-hours to significant research projects in a wide range of disciplines.

The brochure A Guide to Volunteers and Funds for Field Research provides information relevant to application. It can be obtained by writing Director of Research, Center for Field Research, Box 127F, 10 Juniper Road, Belmont, Massachusetts 02178.

#### INTERNSHIP Center

Internships, whether they are known as workstudy, cooperative education, service-learning, experiential education, fellowships, practicums, or apprenticeships encompass the diverse and growing field of off-campus learning opportunities. The growth and development of these programs have perhaps been most significant in the field of political science where the opportunity to obtain a practical understanding of the art of politics and the administration of political systems has been greatly facilitated by the abundance of experiential learning activities.

The National Center for Public Service Internship Programs promotes the growth of internships as a nationwide clearinghouse for the collection and dissemination of information about the purposes, organization, administration, funding and evaluation of internships and field experience programs. A national nonprofit membership organization, it is comprised of individuals, organizations and academic institutions. The Center assists internship programs and students seeking to participate in internships through its resource center activities and publications.

The Center currently publishes major directories of internship programs: the *Directory of Public Service Internship Programs*, listing opportunities for graduates, post-graduates and mid-career professionals; the *Directory of Undergraduate Internship Programs*; and the *Directory of Washington Internships*, a guide to internship opportunities in the nation's capital.

Other publications of the Center include journals and special reports which explore important issues in the field and provide expert insight into challenging future developments. National Center members receive Experiential Education, a newsletter which serves as the primary source of information concerning new concepts, funding sources, legislation, conferences and topical areas of interest.

For more information contact the National Center for Public Service Internship Programs, 1735 Eye Street, N.W., Suite 601, Washington, D.C. 20006, (202) 331-1516.

#### **BRITISH** Politics Group Prize

The Executive Committee of the British Politics Group takes considerable pleasure in announcing the establishment of a dissertation prize. The Executive hopes that this prize will come to play an important role in helping to achieve the BPG objectives of stimulating interest in the study of British politics among graduate students, thereby helping to develop a new generation of scholars in the British field, and assisting in the training of new scholars.

The BPG invites nominations for an award of £100 for the best doctoral dissertation in British politics completed during the calendar years of 1975, 1976 or 1977 in a political science (government or politics) department at a university in the United States or Canada. Nominations are to be made only by a supervising professor. Each professor is limited to a single nomination.

Nominated dissertations are to be submitted to the Executive Secretary, 503 Ross Hall, lowa State University, Ames, lowa 50011, by February 1, 1978. The principal criterion for awarding the prize shall be the dissertation's contribution to the understanding of British politics, whether that understanding derives from exclusively British research or from a comparative study. The award will be made at the BPG's annual business meeting in September 1978.

The competition is intended to be a permanent one with the frequency of the award depending upon the number of dissertations qualifying for consideration. We look forward to the award creating a good deal of interest in research efforts of young scholars.

#### **WOMEN'S CAUCUS Panels**

The Women's Caucus for Political Science invites papers for its program at the 1977 Annual Meeting of the American Political Science Association. Interested individuals should contact panel chairpersons below for information on participation:

- 1. "Politics, Position and Power: The Question of a Federal Women's Agency." Chair: Harold Relyea, Senior Analyst, Congressional Research Service, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. 20540.
- 2. "The Influence of Affirmative Action Activism on Post-Secondary Education." Chair: Marion Palley, Department of Political Science, University of Delaware, Newark, Delaware, 19711.
- 3. "Women and Political Behavior." Chair: Sarah Schramm, American Political Science Review, Department of Political Science, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15213.
- 4. "The Family in the Context of Political Change." (Papers may be submitted on the following topics: marriage law, children's rights; political factors affecting the family as a social unit, and legislative and judicial change affecting the family.) Chair: Mary Shanley, Department of Political Science, Vassar College, Poughkeepsie, New York 12601.
- 5. "A Roundtable on Women's Campaign Experiences in the 1976 Elections." Chair: Susan

#### Professional Notes

Carroll, The Brookings Institution, 1775 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20036.

- 6. "Women and Work: Women's Work Patterns, Development and Problems." Chair: Eleanor Feldbaum, Bureau of Governmental Research, University of Maryland, College Park, Maryland 20742.
- 7. "Women Complainants and the Criminal Justice System." Chair: Juanita Jones, Department of Political Science, Central Michigan University, Mount Pleasant, Michigan 48859.

#### NRC PH.D. SURVEY

Data collected in 1975 by the National Research Council indicates that nearly 264,000 doctoral scientists and engineers were employed in the United States in 1975 while 2,500 (one percent of the labor force) were unemployed and seeking work. Of those Ph.D.'s who were full-time or part-time employed, nearly 60 percent were working at educational institutions while about 25 percent were employed by business or industry. Approximately 45 percent of the employed doctoral scientists and engi-

neers were primarily engaged in research, design, and development or the administration of these activities while nearly 37 percent were engaged primarily in teaching. These population estimates were based on responses of a sample of over 66,000 Ph.D. recipients.

These findings as well as other data pertaining to employment status, salaries, and demographic characteristics were obtained from the 1975 Comprehensive Survey of Doctoral Scientists and Engineers conducted by the National Academy of Sciences—National Research Council, under the sponsorship of the National Science Foundation (NSF) and the National Institutes of Health. This biennial survey is one of three sources of information about the scientific and engineering population in the U.S. which the NSF integrates into its Manpower Characteristics System.

In early 1977 the third biennial survey will be conducted to gather current employment and career information on a stratified sample of over 80,000 individuals who have received a doctorate in the sciences, engineering or the humanities between 1934 and 1976. The purpose of the survey is to obtain data which will help to assess the status of the nation's Ph.D.'s and to develop policies and programs which affect this important segment of the population.

## Books and Journals for Asia

BOOKS FOR ASIA, a project of The Asia Foundation, asks that you send books and journals you are no longer using to the address given below. Books must be published in 1965 or later, and be in excellent condition.

At least one complete year of a journal published since 1950, and long complete runs in particular, are needed.

Donations of books and journals are tax deductible.

If you have any questions or wish to send materials, please direct them to:

## **BOOKS FOR ASIA**

Attention: Carlton Lowenberg, Director 451 Sixth Street San Francisco, California 94103 (415) 982-4640

#### FULBRIGHT-HAYS Senior Scholars

Twenty-four political scientists from foreign nations are visiting the United States this academic year as Fulbright Hays Senior Scholars. During their stay in the United States, the scholars are available to give talks or lectures on their specializations providing they can arrange

for brief absences from teaching or research assignments at their American host institutions. Individuals and institutions interested in further information about any of the listed scholars below, should write or telephone the Council for International Exchange of Scholars, 11 Dupont Circle, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20036 (telephone 202/833-4950). The scholars are:

## Name Alfian Pia G. Baldelli Celozzi Erik Beukel Kazimierz Bilanow M. Ibrahim Shah Bukhari lb Faurby Herbert Feith Hans-Adolf Jacobson Peter lambrek Ahmed S. Khalidi Alexandre Marc Joan B. McAuley Go Nakagawa Takeshi Nobayashi Luis Quiros Varela Chung-Hyun Ro Asish Rov Orlando Sandoval Takesi Sasaki Gerold Schaub Kandadai Seshadri Estella Solidum

Reinhold Stuehlmever

C. Van Der Elik

## Nation Indonesia Italy Denmark Poland Pakistan Denmark Australia Germany Yugoslavia Lebanon France United Kingdom Japan Japan Chile Korea India Ecuador Japan Germany India **Philippines** Germany

Netherlands

Host Institution University of California, Santa Cruz Georgetown University Georgetown University Columbia University University of Michigan, Ann Arbor Southern California University Cornell University California State University, Los Angeles Harvard University and University of Chicago Harvard University Temple University University of Wisconsin, Madison University of California, Berkeley Ohio State University University of Kentucky University of Virginia University of Pennsylvania University of Nebraska, Lincoln Johns Hopkins University Harvard University Columbia University East Carolina University Harvard University University of Wisconsin, Madison

# **Registry of Retired Professors**

The Association maintains a Registry of Retired Professors. The Registry serves as an information exchange for retired professors who wish to teach one or more courses on a one-semester or one-year basis, and those institutions desiring to make such appointments. Any retired professor wishing to be listed in the Registry should contact the Association to receive an application form. Depart-

mental chairmen wishing to inquire about the availability of retired professors in a certain specialty or geographic area should write specifying their requirements.

Director, Registry of Retired Professors American Political Science Association 1527 New Hampshire Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036